












  As a resident of the Armstrong community I would like to say that I was appalled by the actions of the 

representative of Queensdale Elementary School. Taking over a meeting and trying to impose his 

mandate on the audience. He succeeded in denying not only my community a voice but all others that 

were present that tolerated such behaviour. There is a fine line between genuine passion for your 

school and just plain out bulling. The last public meeting we all witnessed this. It is ironic that this type 

of activity would come from a school that prides itself on its anti-bulling techniques, a quality not 

exclusive to Queensdale, but to all schools. I hope that we will not have to endure such activities again in 

future meetings. I’m sure it will not happen at Queensdale. At any rate it’s safe at this point to assume 

that I back the motion that Armstrong remains open. I am a CET that is LEED certified, holds a valid BCIN, 

and hold valid CFQ’s for both Carpentry and Masonry. I understand that Armstrong had the misfortune 

of being locked into an ARC process that has left us without capital funding for the last 5 years. Some 

schools have been more fortunate with upgrades to washrooms, windows, etc. It leaves Armstrong at 

quite the capital disadvantage. Although it has received many essential upgrades, new heating system, 

new fire system, new security system, and updated electrical. The first floor for the most part is indeed 

wheel chair accessible. As I read many concerns about air conditioning and how some schools have been 

recently retro fitted with AC, I have to wonder how these schools got along without it for some many 

years. AC is a luxury not a necessity for any school to function. But the lack of it is not that difficult a fix. 

Just as a point of clarification it is public knowledge that there have been no reported cases to either the 

school or the board of heat stroke brought on the lack of AC at Armstrong as some parents may suggest. 

Armstrong is the most logical school to remain open, it is accessible by several major bus routes, it is 

centrally located, (unlike other small schools that are more remote and isolated), the streets can 

accommodate the traffic generated, the school itself can accommodate the needs of the student body, 

it supports a broad base local economy and it is in close proximity to all local amenities. Armstrong has 

served the community well over the years and should continue to do so. Let’s not make the same 

mistake we did with Hill Park. Hill Park was the most logical choice for this community yet it closed. 

Armstrong mirrors this situation so let us not make the same bad decision twice.   

 

Bruce Smith       



To Whom It May Concern: 

 

    I am writing this letter to express my deepest concerns over the school closures. I feel that 

we have not been given enough time to properly weigh and digest all this information. Some of 

it is very misleading. To upset the communities and the parents with such a short and ridged 

time line is unjust and extremely unfair. Why is the timeline being imposed so hastily? Why is it 

that the public has to make such important decisions based on very condensed information? I 

have been a life time resident here at Armstrong and I have witnessed the closure and 

demolition of Inverness Elementary School, now Hill Park Secondary School all with little 

attention given to the public. This isn’t your own personal real estate to broker off as you 

please; it was bought and paid for by the public. A public that deserves to have its opinions 

heard and most importantly its words heeded. Armstrong has a proud and rich heritage as does 

its community. The school always seems to be bristling with activity, after school programs and  

weekend programs. I see the students routinely at the public transit routes on their way to a 

class excursion. I also see them walking to take advantage of our local library, a rare sight 

these days. Armstrong has so much to offer this community and ample room to make any 

student welcome and feel at home. I realize that this is a financial decision, but the way I see it 

Armstrong already has a good footprint to accommodate more students as it so proudly has in 

the past. If it were up to a public vote I would cast my ballot to keep Armstrong open, alive and 

vibrant for all communities to enjoy.  

Yours Truly 

Beverly Henderson   



                                                                                              November 1, 2013 
 
Dear  Mr. Prendergast 
 
     I'm writing you this letter due to the concern I have regarding the possible closure of 
Eastmount Park Elementary School. 
 
 My husband and I bought within the Eastmount community because of what it had to 
offer.  Such as a local school within walking distance, as well as a child care within the 
school building that serves from the age 2 and up.  Not too mention that the mountain 
kids klub and  Eastmount softball league all share the same grounds. The winning 
decision was that we wanted our child to grow up within a smaller school setting.  We do 
not regret this decision what so ever.. Our daughter has grown up so much thanks to 
everyone involved within the Eastmount Park "family".  We did not or do not want her 
growing up in a larger school setting.  I'm sorry but she will not get the same sense of 
belonging as she does now. 
 
 Our daughter has been there since she was two years old due to her attending Today's 
Family child care, since my husband and I both have to work full time.  We never had the 
first day panic as many parents and children experience the first day of kindergarten due 
to the seamless day entry that she was able to be a part of. She knew her teacher, her 
classroom, as well as everyone in the building by the time she entered JK.  By closing 
Eastmount it is so sad that other children in our area will never be able to experience the 
seamless day entry in a smaller school setting.  It is very scary as parents to think that all 
of this could be taken away from us in just a few months. 
 
Yes, Eastmount Park is a smaller school but it has so much to offer.  It is truly a family! 
We can walk into the building or be standing on the playgrounds and everyone knows 
who are daughter is. As a parent to witness this it is truly a blessing and heart-warming.  
We like many other families in the community chose Eastmount because it  is a smaller 
school and our children actually have a name and not just be a number.  It will be a 
shame to lose it 
. 
Another concern of ours is that you are not just possible closing our community school 
but splitting up the boundary?  Seriously?  has anyone actually sat down and thought 
about the implications this can have on the young children that it involves? It is 
absolutely disgusting to have to tell your child that the only school, friends, teachers, 
child care providers that she has known for the past 5 years will be taken away from her.  
She will not just be losing her school and teacher but losing the many friendships that she 
has developed over these years.  It breaks my heart that I may have to tell her this.  Can 
you tell me this... are the children involved being thought of or are they just numbers to 
the board to bring up the numbers in larger school buildings?  It's bad enough to close a 
school in a community but to also throw in a second thing such as splitting the boundary.  
Eastmount Park is the only one being affected by this boundary change in such that the 
children from the other schools at least have their old friends to go with them to their new 



school. Has anyone thought about allowing the children to stay together in order to help 
them through this huge life changing event.  
As well has anyone thought about providing on site flexible quality child care for those of 
us that do have to work full time? 
 
I do have concerns about my child attending Armstrong in regards to the poor shape that 
the building is in and no to mention the HUGE safety concern with the half way house 
that is directly across the street. As well as it is located on a main road where Eastmount 
is  located on a quiet side street area. Eastmount Park is rated in better condition then 
Armstrong re the charts the meetings have provided for us.  The chart that you provided 
us with says that in 5 years time you may be able to see a drop in students achievement as 
well as health. This is hugely concerning as parent who has a child with have health 
issues.  But by staying at Eastmount they don't predict any changes nor does this building 
affect her health. I have read all the notes and charts and I'm so not impressed with my 
findings.  
 
I'm wondering what options have been brought up such as making it a Jk-8 school since 
we do have the extra rooms? or by going back to the old days were it was Jk-5 and then 
they ALL go to Armstrong for 6-8? or by extending this timeline it is not realistic. 
 
I really do hope that whoever is involved in the final decision really and truly knows and 
understands what devastation could be done by closing Eastmount Park. I'm afraid by us 
being a smaller school that our voice will not be heard.  
 
I hope that by writing you this letter that you realize what a mistake it would be in closing 
Eastmount Park as well as splitting the boundaries. 
 
If you would like to contact me to discuss any of my concerns, it would be welcomed. 
 
 
Sincerely a very concerned parent, 
 
Crystal Holland 



To ARC Committee 
 
  I have read about the boards plan in the paper.  However I have to ask, has anyone 
ever considered proposing that Armstrong become or bring in a French emersion 
program.  The current French emersion programs are busting at the seams and are 
actually turning students away due to a lack of space.  If we were to bring this program 
into our school it may mean that the queensdale and eastmount schools would have to 
stay open and add a larger gym as they may not be able to feed into our school any 
more once the program gets up and running. 
  
We have a fantastic music program, one of two of the sensory rooms for autistic 
children, and if we can convince Mr Trimble and the Ms Rowell to stay on we have a 
really good team at the head of the school to really make a difference in these kids lives 
and change the face of Armstrong into one of a caring and loving school.   
  
There are also the athletic programs to consider, we have the space and the gym 
capacity to bring in a basketball athletic program, or a hockey, or soccer program that 
would attract more students to our school with these programs. 
  
I'm all for the school boards plan having figured that was what they were planning on 
doing anyways. it never made any sense whatsoever to close the biggest school in the 
area and attempt to re-route our kids else where our district was all too big.  However 
knowing how much we hate the thought of our school being closed I also know that the 
other parents at the other schools feel the same way.  As a matter of fact Leanne 
Friessen, from the queensdale parent committee, and I have had very lengthy 
discussions about this matter.   
  
Let me know your thoughts.  Please also let me know when the next meeting is. 
  
Thanks 
  
  
Corrie Williamson 
Parent  
 



Received October 29th, 2013 

Dear Trustees, ARC Members, and HWDSB staff: 
 
I am writing you today to voice my concerns with the proposed closure of Linden Park Elementary 
School at 4 Vickers Road, Hamilton. 
 
Our son is enrolled in the Junior Kindergarten program at Linden Park, and we have another son who 
will enroll in Junior Kindergarten in 2016. Already, in the two short months since our oldest started 
school, we have witnessed amazing growth and knowledge within our son. He has already made many 
friends and we can see him benefitting from all he is experiencing at Linden Park. My husband and I 
have become involved on the Parent Council and have also already come to love this little school very 
much. In fact, I attended this school as a child thirty years ago (Senior Kindergarten through to Grade 5) 
and it means so much to me that my son is attending the same school. I myself have many wonderful 
memories and lasting impressions from my teachers and experiences at Linden Park. I had hoped for the 
same for my children. 
 
To propose a closure in June of 2014, in eight short months, is ludicrous. To propose a closure, period, 
will be devastating to our community. 
 
I’ll begin with my concerns regarding child care. Currently, my son attends Today’s Family at Linden Park 
in the mornings before school begins, as well as after his Junior Kindergarten class finishes for the 
morning. He stays for the afternoon and we pick him up after our work day finishes. It provides a 
seamless day as he is within the same building and he is with many other children who attend JK with 
him. If the decision regarding the closure of Linden Park is to be made in May – with the closure actually 
occurring in June – what happens to Today’s Family? Presumably it will close, too. How are we (and 
other families) to scramble to find summer care for our children? And for the fall, when he attends his 
new school, for that matter? A months’ time is not enough notice to find a daycare that may 
accommodate him. Will Today’s Family relocate to either Pauline Johnson or Ridgemount schools? My 
understanding is that the YMCA currently operates before and after school programs at these schools so 
I would assume that the answer is no, they would not relocate.  Also, we had transferred our son to the 
Linden Park centre this past July in order that he would not have to adjust to starting a new daycare and 
Junior Kindergarten at the same time. To change this routine yet again less than a year later, with a 
brand new school and daycare, is not in our child’s – or any child’s, for that matter - best interest. Yes, 
some children adapt and cope well with change, but many others do not. How do you expect a solid 
foundation of confidence, well-being, etc., to be built for a child when their routine and life is turned 
upside-down? What about the older children who have attended Linden Park and the daycare centre for 
years with the same children, who will now be separated and split up at different schools? It is unfair 
and disruptive. 
 
Secondly, I feel that the fate of Linden Park has already been decided. In particular, I find it curious that 
no preparations have been made at Linden Park to accommodate the full-day kindergarten that is to 
come into effect in 2014. Why is this?  
  
Regarding the physical state of the school, the purpose of the Board’s “Healthy School and Workplace 
Pillar” policy is as follows:   
  
“Hamilton-Wentworth District School Board (HWDSB) is committed to creating and supporting healthy 
schools and workplaces. HWDSB aims to create healthy living, learning and working conditions in 
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schools and workplaces through a broad approach that includes healthy environments, activities, 
programs, policies and practices.” 
  
It would seem that this policy is not being met at Linden Park seeing that it falls within the “Poor” range 
on your Facility Condition Index (FCI). Why was the school allowed to slide into such a state of disrepair 
in the first place?  
  
And given that the closure of Hill Park Secondary School, adjacent to Linden Park, has been now 
expedited to June of 2014, it seems that it would make sense to the Board to close Linden Park at the 
same time and sell off the entire parcel of land in order to fund the construction of one of your 
proposed “super schools.”  
  
On the topic of “super schools”, it is a proven fact that students excel within smaller schools, but I am 
sure you are aware of this. Why you would want to cram 500 students into one school, which will have 
no sense of community or closeness, is beyond me. This is how students fall through the cracks. Too 
many students, too few teachers, total anonymity. Again, tell me how this is in our children’s best 
interest?   
  
Finally, the location of Linden Park is amazing. Adjacent to Sackville Hill Park and Seniors Centre, Hill 
Park Recreation Centre, large recreational fields… situated within a neighbourhood that is seeing a huge 
turnover in terms of older residents selling to new and young families… Young families whose children 
will no longer have a school within walking distance, who will be put on a bus at the age of 4 and 
shuttled off to a school with 500 other children. There has been such a wonderful partnership between 
Linden Park and Hill Park that has now been broken. Please do not do any further damage to the other 
links that Linden Park has within our community but shutting its doors. 
  
I implore you to reconsider your option to close Linden Park - there must be some other option that 
does not involve shuttering Linden Park.  Please, do what is best for our children.  This is a small school 
with a big heart; with its closure, you will essentially be ripping the heart out of our community, a 
community that my family and others may and will not want to be a part of if this option goes through.   
  
Regards, 
  
Emily Coe 



Michael Prendergrast, Superintendent 

ARC Committee 

 

I just wanted to write in and let the board and the ARC committee that I 

presently support the proposed plan for the closure of Queensdale and 

Eastmount schools and having the balance of the students attend either 

Armstrong or Franklin Road School. I am a supporter of Armstrong School and 

believe it is best suited to perform the job. It is with a heavy heart that I say 

this as I do not wish any community to lose their schools. I have analyzed the 

different scenarios and find that this would be the best possible solution and 

outcome for all.  I understand what communities are saying about smaller 

schools but it just isn’t feasible at this time to sustain them. Other school 

boards maintain a high level of education with larger schools, JK-Grade 8 and 

I see no reason why this board and the communities cannot achieve the same. 

 

Sincerely 

Jason and Karen Muller 
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Dear Chris Charlton 
c.c Pat Stones and Scott Duvall  
 
 
I am deeply concerned about our sense of community in myneighbourhood. Recovering from 
the inevitable loss of our local highschool Hill Park,which I will assume will also result in the 
closure of the Hill Park Ontario Early Years Center,I am deeply saddened to hear that our local 
elementary school, Liden Park, is now on the "choppingblock."  
As a devoted stay at home mother, who does not drive, I am feeling extremelylet down by the 
City, School Board and the Government. I am sickened that ourchildren have to pay for 
Mcguinty's expensive poor decisions, such as the 'GasPlant Scandal'.  
 
 
These decisions effect my family, as well as many other newand young families within our 
community. To provide example, I'm going to tellyou my story. In 2010, pregnant with my son, I 
thought I struck gold when wefound our home in a nice neighbourhood, that was close to 
schools, shops,doctors and an early years center! As I mentioned, I do not drive, and beingclose 
to so many services was very important to us and effected our choice inwhere we bought our 
first home. Words cannot express how upset I am to beloosing the Hill Park Early Years, I met 
many wonderful people in my community,had support and workshops to answer the many 
questions a first time parent has.I am certain Early Years kept me from Post Partum Depression 
with all thesupport I received from them. As my son grew and became a big brother he 
hasmade friendships, and is continuing to grow and learn there, I'm saddened myinfant 
daughter will now be deprived of the same services in her toddler andpreschool years.  
  
My son is now old enough to be enrolled in school for 2014. Linden Park, our closest school, 
may nowbe closing. This concerns me and many of my neighbours for various reasons. Myfirst 
concern is the community. The young families that have been snatching upthe reality in this 
area are now going to reconsider. Reality value within thisarea will drop. Families will have to 
consider moving away to go to homescloser to other schools. My son will be deprived of daily 
walks to and fromschool with his parents first, and then later with his friends. The 
independencethat you feel walking to school, he will now be deprived of. He will not get 
tocome home for lunches, which are extremely limited at school because of the 
growingconcerns about allergies. He won't get to learn his neighbours the way I didwhen I was 
growing up as he will be forced to be driven to school by bus. Greatway to fight childhood 
obesity too, walking to school daily. 
  
My second concern is the children that will "getlost" in the system. How can we give our 
children the "BestStart" if we're cramming several schools into one? I guarantee somechildren 
will get lost. In the "no fail" world that is school today,children who do not keep up will 
continuously fall behind within these giantmassive classes. Until they are so far behind, they 
struggle to earn credits inhighschool, struggle to get into post secondary and later struggle to 
get adecent job. A dangerous domino effect as children will on day inherit our city. 
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Children who are advanced will not be challenged as teacherswon't have the time for them 
with their oversized classes. These children maybe bored and not meet their full potential. If 
not cultivated, these skills maybe lost, what a tragedy that would be. All just to save a few 
bucks in taxesthat we would have had if Mcguinty managed our tax dollars effectively. 
Insteadof throwing away billions of dollars on gas plants that resulted in nothing. 
  
My third concern is will my child be deprived of hisKindergarten education all together. As a 
mother who cannot drive due to adriving anxiety, walking 1.2km daily in all kinds of weather 
with a one yearold in tow, is less then ideal. I may have no choice but to homeschool my 
childfor Kindergarten, something I would rather not do as I believe his social andemotional 
development is equally important to his intellectual development. Howwill he get this if not 
further exposed to children his age? It's not like Ican continue taking him to the local early years 
center anymore either... 
 
I know I am not alone on these thoughts. There are many upset parents within mycommunity. I 
don't know if this letter will make a difference but at least myvoice is heard to someone who may 
have the power to help us, and help ourcommunity. Please consider a route other then our 
children's educations. Pleasesave our community. I know many of us don't want or wish for 
"superschools". 
 
Thank you 
 
Justine Marquis 
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Last night I went to my first public meeting. It turned out not to be what I expected. My 
childrens school is on the chopping Block. It's Eastmount Park. I don't know how you 
could think about shutting our school when the school you wish them to go to is in 
desprite need of care and upgrade. It's not fully accessible, has asbestos issues, the 
green space lacks a lot to be desired and to top it off there is a halfway house across 
the street. Also no before or after care on site.  
At Eastmount our green space is owned and maintained by the city and it is far more 
child friendly and lots of room. Also we have a active community centre that runs 
breakfast clubs in our school. It would not need as much work to allow our school to go 
up to grade eight, as we have the room to accommodate. So much on the positive for 
our school to remain. We also have on site child care which give so much help to 
parents and children. If any school should close it should be GL Armstrong.  

 

Sincerely Lisa Mantysaari 
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